COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

PAKISTAN

Attacks on schools and school students and staff continued in 2022 and 2023, some of which targeted girls' education. In addition, over 540 teachers were detained in attacks on school students and personnel. Attacks on higher education, in particular arrests and abductions, affected over 140 students and staff. As in previous reporting periods, attacks on education included the use of explosive weapons.

CONTEXT

The security situation deteriorated and political instability increased in Pakistan during the 2022-2023 reporting period.¹ Attacks by armed groups targeting security forces increased, particularly in Khyber Pakhtunkhwa and Balochistan provinces, according to International Crisis Group.² Following a failed 2021 ceasefire, the government and non-state armed group Tehreek-e-Taliban Pakistan (TTP) agreed to an indefinite ceasefire in June 2022.³ However, in November of that year, the TTP resumed attacks.⁴ In January 2023, a faction of the TTP claimed responsibility for the bombing of a religious building in a police compound in Peshawar city, which resulted in over 80 fatalities and more than 200 injuries, making it the deadliest attack in almost a decade.⁵ The Armed Conflict Location & Event Data Project (ACLED) reported an increase in political violence events involving TTP in 2023.6

In April 2022, Prime Minister Imran Khan of the Pakistan Tehreek-e-Insaf (PTI) party was removed from parliament; Shehbaz Sharif of the Pakistan Muslim League-Nawaz (PLM-N) party was subsequently elected by parliament as prime minister. Following the decision, protests led by the PTI party broke out throughout the country in May 2022. In May 2023, police arrested Imran Khan, prompting renewed violent protests across the country; in response, police used teargas against protesters, and detained over 4,000 people. Journalistic expression and civil society activities were restricted during the reporting period, according to Human Rights Watch.

The humanitarian situation worsened in Pakistan during the reporting period.¹² In 2023, 20.6 million people were in need of humanitarian assistance, including 9.6 million children.¹³ The situation was compounded by climate disasters, including heat waves and floods.¹⁴ In August 2022, floods displaced over 30 million people and killed at least 1,200, including approximately 400 children, according to the UN.¹⁵ In 2023, an estimated 3.7 million Afghans lived in Pakistan including approximately 600,000 who arrived after August 2021.¹⁶

The Pakistani government reported that approximately 26 million children were out of school in 2022, the majority of whom were girls.¹⁷ Girls faced additional barriers to education, including child marriage, child labor, and discrimination.¹⁸ In 2022, the UN reported that floods damaged more than 30,000 schools, impacting at least 3.5 million children.¹⁹ In addition, the Education Cluster reported that over 7,000 schools were used to host internally displaced people following the flooding.²⁰ Amid political unrest in May 2023, some schools and

universities temporarily closed.²¹

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

GCPEA identified at least eight attacks on schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period. This was similar to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA identified six attacks in 2021 and one attack in 2020.²² Most attacks during this reporting period involved the use of explosive weapons, and over half targeted girls' schools. In 2022, the UN reported an attack on a middle school for girls which involved the use of explosive weapons.²³ In addition, GCPEA identified two attacks in 2022:

- On September 12, 2022, unidentified armed men allegedly threw a grenade at a religious school in Dera Ismail Khan city and district, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province, injuring a teacher and two students, as reported by ACLED and local media Dawn.²⁴
- On December 1, 2022, members of an armed group shot at a girls' school in Azam Warsak village, South Waziristan district, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province, injuring a security guard, as reported by ACLED and local media *Tribune*; Tehreek-e Taliban Pakistan claimed responsibility for the attack.²⁵

GCPEA identified five attacks on schools in 2023.²⁶ For example:

- On April 11, 2023, an explosive device concealed in a pen allegedly detonated and injured a student at a religious school in Pishin district, Balochistan province, as reported by ACLED and local media 24News.²⁷
- On May 21, 2023, explosives reportedly detonated and caused significant damage to two girls' schools in Mir Ali town, North Waziristan district, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province, disrupting education for around 500 students, according to ACLED and local media outlets *The Defense Post* and *Daily Sun*.²⁸
- On December 5, 2023, an explosive device reportedly detonated near a school in Peshawar city, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province; the explosion killed four Afghan children although GCPEA was unable to establish whether they were students.²⁹

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

GCPEA identified 20 attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel during the 2022-2023 reporting period, during which over 540 teachers were arrested, and over 70, mostly teachers, were injured or killed. This marks an increase as compared to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA identified at least nine incidents in 2021 and at two in 2020, and over 250 students and teachers were arrested.³⁰

GCPEA identified ten attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel in 2022.³¹ For example:

 On June 1, 2022, teachers protested employment conditions in Saddar neigborhood, Karachi city, Sindh province. Police reportedly baton-charged the protesters and arrested over 250, according to ACLED and local media Ary News and Pakistan Today.³² Similar protests in the same location also took place on July 4 COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

- and July 18, 2022, when police reportedly detained 40 and 35 teachers, respectively, and baton-charged protesters, according to ACLED and local media *Dawn*.³³
- On August 4, 2022, over 100 teachers and other personnel peacefully protested outside the District Education Department office in Rawalpindi city and district, Punjab province, when police reportedly baton-charged protesters, injuring ten, and detained at least 15, according to ACLED and local media Dawn.
- As reported by ACLED and international media *The Independent*, on October 10, 2022, a gunman reportedly killed a driver and injured a child when he attacked a school van in Mingora, Swat district, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province.³⁵ The attack took place on the ten-year anniversary of the shooting of Malala Yousafzai, also in Swat district, and a day ahead of her arrival in Pakistan to visit flood victims. Following the attack, private schools in Swat district closed for two days.³⁶
- On October 18, 2022, police reportedly baton-charged protesting male and female teachers who demanded teaching positions in Saddar neighborhood, Karachi city, Sindh province, injuring three, and detained at least 20, according to ACLED and local media *Dawn* and *Ary News*.³⁷

GCPEA identified ten attacks on school students, teachers, and other personnel in 2023.³⁸ For example:

- On January 3, 2023, in Nasirabad town, Qambar Shahdadkot district, Sindh province, police allegedly baton-charged secondary school students who were peacefully protesting against an examination fee, as reported by ACLED and local media *The Nation*.³⁹
- As reported by ACLED and local media *Dawn* and *The Express Tribune*, on May 16, 2023, in Sangota village, Swat district, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province, a female student was reportedly killed by gunfire as she was leaving school, and seven others were injured, including female students and a female teacher.⁴⁰
- On July 12, 2023, in Karachi city, Sindh province, police allegedly used batons and water cannons to disperse a teacher demonstration, as well as allegedly detaining 19 teachers; over 200 primary school teachers protested work conditions, including contracts and payment of allowances, as reported by ALCED and local media Dawn.⁴¹
- On July 13, 2023, in Peshawar city, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province, secondary school teachers held a protest to demand better work conditions; police allegedly used batons and teargas to disperse the protest, according to ACLED and local media The News International.⁴²

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES

GCPEA identified one report of the military use of a school during the 2022-2023 reporting period. GCPEA did not identify any such reports in the 2020-2021 period covered by *Education under Attack* 2022.

On December 13, 2023, in Daraban town, Dera Ismail Khan district, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province, a school that was reportedly being used as a military base was targeted in an attack involving vehicle-borne explosives, causing the building to collapse; non-state armed group Tehreek-e-Jihad Pakistan, a group affiliated with the TTP, claimed responsibility for the attack, as reported by international media *The Washington Post*, the UN, and local media *Dawn*.⁴³

ATTACKS ON HIGHER EDUCATION

GCPEA identified 20 attacks on higher education during the 2022-2023 reporting period, a similar rate as compared to the prior reporting period, when GCPEA identified 13 such incidents in 2021, and five in 2020.⁴⁴ Over 130 students were reportedly arrested or abducted in attacks on higher education, and the use of excessive force against protesting students continued. Most incidents were recorded in Balochistan, Punjab, and Sindh provinces. Local media reported that over 48 ethnically Baloch students were forcibly disappeared between January and May 2022.⁴⁵

GCPEA identified 13 attacks on higher education in 2022.46 For example:

- On March 7, 2022, employees at the University of Punjab in Lahore city, Punjab province, held a peaceful demonstration to demand payment of a government allowance; police allegedly used teargas and batons to disperse the protest, as reported by Scholars at Risk.⁴⁷
- As reported by Scholars at Risk and international media, on April 26, 2022, a woman reportedly detonated a person-borne improvised explosive device outside the Confucious Institute at the University of Karachi in Karachi city, Sindh province, killing three Chinese teachers and injuring another. The Baloch Liberation Army separatist group claimed responsibility for the attack. Instruction at the university was suspended, and 12 other Chinese teachers left the university.⁴⁸
- On May 11, 2022, in Karachi city, Sindh province, at least two Baloch students from the University of Karachi were allegedly detained and forcibly disappeared by security forces, as reported by Scholars at Risk.⁴⁹
- On October 1, 2022, at Balochistan University in Quetta city, Balochistan province, police allegedly baton-charged protesting students, injuring at least eight, and arrested at least three, as reported by ACLED and local media Quetta Voice; the students protested entry tests at the university.⁵⁰
- On November 19, 2022, at Government Islamia Science College in Karachi city, Sindh province, police reportedly used teargas and batons when clashing with students, according to Scholars at Risk, ACLED, and local media *Dawn*. Police were reportedly at the college with education officials, who were communicating court orders to vacate the premises.⁵¹

GCPEA identified seven attacks on higher education in 2023.⁵² For example:

- On May 15, 2023, police allegedly used batons to disperse protesting students outside a private university in Lahore city, Punjab province, as reported by ALCED and local media *Dawn*; students demonstrated against advance payment for examinations.⁵³
- On October 27, 2023, at University of Punjab in Lahore city, Punjab province, police allegedly beat and arrested a Baloch student as he was leaving the campus, as reported by local media Dawn.⁵⁴

3

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ENDNOTES

- 1 Amnesty International, *Annual Report Pakistan 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Madiha Afzal, "Pakistan: Five major issues to watch in 2023," Brookings Institution commentary, January 13, 2023.
- 2 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Pakistan chapter. Pak Institute for Peace Studies, Perspectives From Pakistan on Afghan Peace and Reconciliation (Pakistan: Pak Institute for Peace Studies, January 2023). Somaiyah Hafeez, "No good options for Pakistan as it tries to stem a new wave of militancy," The New Humanitarian, March 16, 2023. "What is behind the rising violent attacks in Pakistan?," Al Jazeera, February 2, 2023. Vasan Chen, Ifrah Hassan, Pearl Pandya, Saw Mar Gay Htoo, Tomas Buenaventura, and Elliott Bynum, "Regional Overview Asia-Pacific June 2023," ACLED, July 6, 2023. Samina Ahmed, "The Pakistani Taliban Test Ties between Islamabad and Kabul," International Crisis Group press release, March 29, 2023.
- 3 Somaiyah Hafeez, "No good options for Pakistan as it tries to stem a new wave of militancy," *The New Humanitarian*, March 16, 2023. "Pakistani Taliban militants announce indefinite ceasefire with Islamabad," *BBC News*, June 3, 2022. "TTP calls off ceasefire, orders terrorist attacks across Pakistan," *The Express Tribune*, November 28, 2022. Abid Hussain, "Pakistan Taliban ends ceasefire with gov't, threatens new attacks," *Al Jazeera*, November 28, 2022.
- 4 Somaiyah Hafeez, "No good options for Pakistan as it tries to stem a new wave of militancy," *The New Humanitarian*, March 16, 2023. "Pakistani Taliban militants announce indefinite ceasefire with Islamabad," *BBC News*, June 3, 2022. "TTP calls off ceasefire, orders terrorist attacks across Pakistan," *The Express Tribune*, November 28, 2022. Abid Hussain, "Pakistan Taliban ends ceasefire with gov't, threatens new attacks," *Al Jazeera*, November 28, 2022. Ariba Shahid, "Major attacks in Pakistan during 2023," *Reuters*, September 29, 2023.
- 5 Samina Ahmed, "The Pakistani Taliban Test Ties between Islamabad and Kabul," International Crisis Group press release, March 29, 2023. "Death toll from Pakistan mosque bombing rises to 100," *Al Jazeera*, January 31, 2023. "Suicide bomber targets police in Pakistan mosque attack, dozens killed," *France 24*, January 30, 2023. Sophia Saifi, Rhea Mogul and Saleem Mehsud, "Death toll from blast in Pakistan mosque rises to at least 100 as country faces 'national security crisis'," *CNN*, January 31, 2023.
- 6 Pearl Pandya, Chloe Ching, Tomas Buenaventura, Saw Mar Gay Htoo, and Elliott Bynum, "Regional Overview Asia-Pacific September 2023," *ACLED*, October 5, 2023.
- 7 Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Pakistan chapter. Amnesty International, *Annual Report Pakistan 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Sophia Saifi, Rhea Mogul and Aliza Kassim, "Pakistan's parliament votes in opposition leader Shehbaz Sharif as prime minister," *CNN*, April 11, 2022.
- 8 Amnesty International, *Annual Report Pakistan* 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Asif Shahzad, "Pakistan police fire teargas, round up supporters of ousted PM Khan," *Reuters*, May 25, 2022. "Ex-Pakistan PM Imran Khan calls off march to avoid 'chaos'," Al Jazeera, November 26, 2022.
- 9 "Pakistan: Excessive Force against Violent Khan Protests," Human Rights Watch news release, May 11, 2023. Pearl Pandya, Saw Mar Gay Htoo, Vasan Chen, Laura Sorica, Elliott Bynum, and Giriraj Bhattacharjee, "Regional Overview Asia-Pacific May 2023," *ACLED*, June 9, 2023.
- 10 "Pakistan: Mass Arrests Target Political Opposition," Human Rights Watch news release, May 20, 2023. "Pakistan: Excessive Force against Violent Khan Protests," Human Rights Watch news release, May 11, 2023. "Pakistan: Authorities must show restraint and lift internet restrictions immediately," Amnesty International news release, May 11, 2023.
- 11 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Pakistan chapter. Amnesty International, Annual Report Pakistan 2022/2023 (London: Amnesty International, 2023).
- 12 Amnesty International, *Annual Report Pakistan 2022/2023* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). Madiha Afzal, "Pakistan: Five major issues to watch in 2023," Brookings Institution commentary, January 13, 2023. Julia Horowitz, "Pakistan's political crisis will deepen its economic misery," *CNN News*, May 12, 2023.
- 13 UNICEF, "Pakistan Humanitarian Situation Report: 10," February 28, 2023.
- 14 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Pakistan chapter.
- 15 Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Pakistan chapter. UNICEF, "UNICEF Geneva Palais briefing note on the impact of the Pakistan floods on children and families and UNICEF's response," September 2, 2022.
- 16 "Pakistan: Drop Treat to Deport Afghans," Human Rights Watch news release, October 12, 2023. UNHCR, "Regional Refugee Response Plan for Afghanistan Situation 2023," 2023.
- 17 Pakistan Institute of Education, "Pakistan Education Statistics 2021-22," January 2024, p. 7.
- 18 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Pakistan chapter.
- 19 UNICEF, "One year on from catastrophic floods, millions of children in Pakistan still need urgent support," UNICEF press release, August 25, 2023. UNICEF, "UNICEF Pakistan Humanitarian Situation Report -- End-of-Year 2023," February 14, 2023, p. 3. Education Cluster; Save the Children; UNICEF, "Pakistan Floods: Education Snapshot 30 September 2022," September 30, 2022, p. 1.
- 20 Education Cluster; Save the Children; UNICEF, "Pakistan Floods: Education Snapshot 30 September 2022," September 30, 2022.
- 21 "Colleges, universities closed till May 12, board exams postponed," *The Nation*, May 11, 2023. Hafsa Adil and Farah Najjar, "Imran Khan arrest updates: Protests after ex-Pakistan PM held," *Al Jazeera*, May 9, 2023.

- 22 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Pakistan chapter.
- 23 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 295.
- 24 Dawn (Pakistan), as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK77489 (data downloaded October 7, 2022). "Three injured as grenade lobbed at Dera seminary," Dawn, September 13, 2022. "Pakistan: Unknown people lob grenade onto a seminary, leaves three hurt," *India Blooms*, September 14, 2022. 25 Pakistan Press International, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK79493, (data downloaded May 22, 2023). "Three cops martyred in Nowshera terror attack," *Tribune*, December 3, 2022.
- 26 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 27 Balochistan Times, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK82610 (data downloaded on August 2, 2023). "Pen bomb blast injures student at Pishin seminary," 24NewsHD Digital (Pakistan), April 11, 2023.
- 28 Pakistan Press International, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK83627 (data downloaded on August 2, 2023). "Pakistan: Two govt schools for girls blown up in North Waziristan," *Daily Sun* (Pakistan), May 24, 2023. "Militants Blow up Empty Pakistan Girls' Schools: Officials," *The Defense Post*, May 22, 2023. "Two girls' schools blown up in North Waziristan," *24NewsHD Digital* (Pakistan), May 22, 2023.
- 29 Abid Hussain, "Four children among seven injured in Pakistan blast near Peshawar school," *Al Jazeera*, December 5, 2023. Sarah Zaman, "Pakistan Blast Injures 7, Including Children," *Voice of America*, December 5, 2023.
- 30 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Pakistan chapter.
- 31 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 32 *Pakistan Observer*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK75151 (data downloaded July 7, 2022). Arbab Chandio, "Over 250 Protesting Educators Arrested in Karachi," *Ary News*, June 1, 2022. "250 teachers held over protesting for job regularization," *Pakistan Today*, June 1, 2022.
- 33 "Protesting teachers thrashed, 40 held," *Dawn*, July 5, 2022. *Dawn* (Pakistan), as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK76339 (data downloaded October 7, 2022). "35 briefly detained as police baton-charge protesting teachers," *Dawn*, July 19, 2022.
- 34 News International (Pakistan), as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK76691 (data downloaded October 7, 2022). Aamar Yasin, "Police baton charge leaves 10 teachers injured," *Dawn*, August 5 2022.
- 35 Associated Press of Pakistan, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK78104, (data downloaded May 22, 2023). "Thousands protest after deadly attack on Pakistan school van," The Independent, October 11, 2022.
- 36 Associated Press of Pakistan, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK78104, (data downloaded May 22, 2023). "Thousands protest after deadly attack on Pakistan school van," The Independent, October 11, 2022.
- 37 Salman Lodhi, "Over 40 held as Police stop teachers' march on CM house," *Ary News*, October 18, 2022. "Police thrash, briefly detain 80 protesters," *Dawn*, October 19, 2022. *Pakistan Observer*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK78352, (data downloaded May 22, 2023).
- 38 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 39 Pakistan Press International, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK80309 (data downloaded on August 2, 2023). "Larkana students protest against exam fee charging," The Nation (Pakistan), January 4, 2023.
- 40 Dawn (Pakistan); Express Tribune (Pakistan), as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK82932 (data downloaded on August 2, 2023). "1 schoolgirl killed, 7 injured in firing outside Swat school," Dawn (Pakistan), May 16, 2023. "Firing on school van kills one student, injures six in Swat," The Express Tribune (Pakistan), May 16, 2023.
- 41 Dawn (Pakistan); Pakistan Press International, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK134243 (data downloaded on August 2, 2023). "19 held in Karachi as law enforcers baton-charge protesting teachers," Dawn (Pakistan), July 13, 2023.
- 42 News International (Pakistan), as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK134242 (data downloaded on August 2, 2023). "Police use tear gas to disperse protest of teachers," The News International (Pakistan), July 14, 2023.
- 43 Haq Nawaz Khan, "Pakistani suicide bomber attack on army outpost kills 23 soldiers," *The Washington Post*, December 12, 2023. Muhammad Irfan Mughal, "23 troops martyred in year's deadliest attack," *Dawn*, December 13, 2023. United Nations Security Council, "Security Council Press Statement on Terrorist Attack in Daraban, Dera Ismail Khan, Khyber Pakhtunkhwa, Pakistan," UN Security Council press release, December 13, 2023.
- 44 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Pakistan chapter.
- $45 \ \ \text{``Forcible disappearances of Baloch students,''} \ \textit{RTV Online}, July \ 8, \ 2022.$
- 46 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 47 Scholars At Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Punjab, March 7, 2022.
- 48 Scholars At Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Karachi, April 26, 2022. Arab News, "Chinese teachers leave Karachi after university bombing," *University World News*, May 18, 2022. Sophia Saifi, Saleem Mehsud and Azaz Syed, "Female suicide bomber behind Karachi attack that killed 3 Chinese citizens: police," *CNN*, April 27, 2022. Akhtar Soomro and Asif Shahzad, "Female suicide bomber kills three Chinese teachers and Pakistani at Karachi university," *Reuters*, April 26, 2022. *Associated Press of Pakistan*, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK74614 (data downloaded July 7, 2022).
- 49 Scholars At Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, University of Karachi, May 11, 2022.
- 50 Manan Mandokhail, "Balochistan University students injured in clashes with police," *Quetta Voice*, October 1, 2022. *Pakistan Press International* as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK78089 (data downloaded October 7, 2022).

5

- 51 Pakistan Today, as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK79348, (data downloaded May 22, 2023). "Karachi police disperse protesting Islamia College students with tear gas," Dawn, November 19, 2022. Scholars At Risk, Academic Freedom Monitor, Government Islamia Science College, November 19, 2022.
- 52 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 53 Dawn (Pakistan), as cited in ACLED, Event ID PAK83413 (data downloaded on August 2, 2023). "'No exams without advance fee': Students demo against varsity administration," Dawn (Pakistan), May 16, 2023.
- 54 Dawn, "Baloch student picked up by police from Punjab University," *Dawn*, October 28, 2023.